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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
December 14, 2010
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Tracey Shafer, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Boyd Walker, Ruby Clark.
Also Present:  Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham , Town Attorney Tom Simons.
Guests Present:  Public Works Supervisor Armond “Hammer” Falgoust; Sgt. Jeff Grimm;  STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin; James Fitzgerald; Sonny Williams; Dennis Amos,  Anderson Associates; Reese McClanahan; Susan Wood; Caleb Keckler; Roberta Anderson, The News-Gazette. 
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:
None.
Review of Minutes:
The Council was presented with the Minutes from the November 9, 2010 Council meeting.  There were no comments.  
Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve the minutes as presented.  
Carried by unanimous voice vote.   
Consideration of Bills:
Councilor Funkhouser asked if the bill for the auditors was the total for the year.  Mayor Blackburn stated it was.    

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills listed and any other bills that may come up this month.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Mayor Blackburn stated the Parks & Recreation Committee will meet in January 2011, but a date has not been set yet.  Mayor Blackburn stated Maynard Reynolds had made the statement in the past that the County had money that could be used for the parks and suggested Mrs. Roberta Lyle talk to County Supervisor Hunt Reigel to see if the money was still there and if Glasgow could have some of it.  Mrs. Lyle will let Council know at the January 2011 meeting what she found out. 
Police Activity Report:
Sgt. Grimm stated he completed the inoperable vehicle sweep and towed 3 vehicles.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would like Council to consider adding something to the inoperable vehicle ordinance at a later date.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would like to see repeat offenders penalized, possible forfeiture of vehicle or a civil penalty.  Sgt. Grimm stated that after 3 repeat offenses, the vehicle would become property of the Town and could be sold as salvage, etc.  Sgt. Grimm stated he is spinning his wheels as the same people are the ones who receive the letters, they move the car for several days or it is towed, then they move the car back, or pay $200 to get the car back from Jimmy Southers Towing and the car is back in the same spot several days later, and the Town is not getting cleaned up.   
Sgt. Grimm stated Christmas decoration contest winners awarded by Community Watch were:  1) Most Traditional Decorated House – David Jackson, 560 Shawnee Street; 

2) Most Festive Home/Tie - Norman & Sadie Claytor, 630 Shenandoah Road and Berley Clark, 1508 Anderson Street;

3) Best Themed Home – Betty Watts, 1029 Fitzlee Street;

4) Best Decorated Home in Glasgow/Judges Choice – Alan & Debbie Hostetter, 1008 McCulloch Street.

Sgt. Grimm stated Community Watch would like to have Council’s permission to have Emergency Services Day on Saturday, May 21, 2011.  Sgt. Grimm stated he was not sure where this will be held yet as it plans on being a little bigger than last year.  

Sgt. Grimm stated he had contacted a private sector for contribution toward the new municipal complex building, and is waiting to hear back whether he would like to donate a portion or the entire cost of the building.  Sgt. Grimm stated he has been in contact with an architect firm and an engineering firm and they are doing free preliminary drawings and should have some of the preliminary drawings ready by the end of this week to be reviewed by the committee.  Sgt. Grimm stated he and Mayor Blackburn will be meeting with Rebecca Joyce of the Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission about planning grants for this project in the next several weeks.  This would be an approximate $25,000-$30,000 planning grant to pay for the drawings.  

Sgt. Grimm stated he had spoke with the owner of 102 Catawba Street regarding the outside appearance of his residence and about hooking a camper trailer to the Town’s sewer and running Town water in to the camper, which is against Town ordinances.  Sgt. Grimm stated he gave a verbal warning that something had to be done by the first of the year, and if he did not, he would then be informed in writing and given a firm date to comply with the ordinances.  

Old Business:
Dennis Amos with Anderson and Associates gave a status report on the well location project.  Mr. Amos stated Glasgow has 2 production wells at this time.  He stated VDH requirements are 277 GPM.  Mr. Amos stated Anderson is trying to find another source in case something happens to one of the wells.  Mr. Amos stated Anderson got a planning grant to do the resistivity analysis and 3 sites were found to do this testing.  Mr. Amos stated Anderson recommended well site #2 for the new well.  Mr. Amos stated targets #1 and #3 present challenges to get to and is why they recommended site #2 to test.  Mr. Amos stated site #2 is located on property owned by Southcoast Property Enterprises, William Gray.  Mr. Amos stated he needs approval from the Town it is satisfied with the test, then Anderson will send to VDH, who will in turn physically come look at the site and give approval to test on this site.  Mr. Amos stated Anderson had submitted VDH planning grant application to pay for the testing next year - $35,000 for test well site completed.  Councilor Funkhouser asked what timeframe Anderson was looking at for getting an answer from Council.  Mr. Amos stated the planning grant will come through at the latest in February, so would like to send in in the next 3 weeks if possible.  Mr. Amos stated Public Works Supervisor Armond “Hammer” Falgoust does not like sites #1, 2 or 3 and wants another resistivity done on the other end of Town.  Councilor Funkhouser asked what determined Anderson to pick the 3 sites.  Mr. Amos stated they look for fracture trace analysis to determine places where there are a lot of fractures and a higher chance of water production.  Mr. Amos stated it would cost another $4,000 to do another fracture trace analysis to determine if could add this as a site #4.    Councilor Funkhouser stated Council should set a date to meet to look over the report and discuss and possibly have Mr. Amos attend.  Councilor Dock stated it needed to be determined first if this is even feasible before spending another $4,000.  Councilor Dock stated that a meeting should be called with Council and the right technical people who have the knowledge regarding this to discuss this before giving an answer to Anderson’s regarding another resistivity test.  
There have been many complaints about a tractor trailer placed on the residence of 1515 7th Street.  Mr. James Fitzgerald, owner of  1515 7th Street, spoke regarding this and his plans to convert to a storage building this past summer.  Mr. Fitzgerald received a nuisance ordinance letter from the Town regarding this, and an inoperable vehicle letter.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he will be cleaning up soon, as most of the trash is old paint cans, lumber, etc.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he wants to screw plywood to the trailer and screen it, making it look better than other buildings in the neighborhood.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he has already set the footers and has the block.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he can have the plywood on and completely screened by the weekend, then within 30 days it will be set, and eventually have siding on and a roof, then everything from the older building moved to the trailer and the old building torn down.  Mr. Fitzgerald asked Council for patience, and guaranteed that by Spring or early Summer this will be completed.  Councilor Funkhouser stated he wanted to make sure that by allowing this that someone cannot come in later based on what the ordinances say and  i.e. want to do the same thing with a camper.  Sgt. Grimm stated Council needs to be careful allowing things in certain zoned areas.  Sgt. Grimm stated the building permit was issued July 20, 2010, and 3-4 months was listed as the completion date.  Sgt. Grimm stated if Council agrees to give Mr. Fitzgerald more time, it needs to be in writing with each step to be completed on specific dates.  Sgt. Grimm stated Council will need to clarify the language used in the ordinances regarding this situation as spot zoning is not a good practice.  Town Attorney Tom Simons conferred this potentially raises other issues.  Phases recommended are:  Jan. 1 – plywood on walls; Feb. 1 – lowered and set block/footers; Mar. 1 – roof constructed, vinyl siding; April 15 – completed or violation.  Councilor Funkhouser stated Mr. Fitzgerald needs to notify Council if he is behind on the schedule due to weather, etc.
Motion by Tracey Shafer and Seconded by Monica Dock to allow Mr. Fitzgerald to continue with his project with the compliance dates and being finished by April 15, 2011 or he will be in violation, with the intention he keeps Council informed of what he is doing.  

Carried by unanimous raising of right hand.

Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he will rework Chapter 11 of the Nuisance Ordinance.  Councilor Funkhouser stated in section 11-3 there is no provision for hayfields or gardens as in the old ordinance; section 11-4, #3 wants to add “detailed” description and #4 wants to add “detailed” statement.  Mr. Funkhouser stated section 

11-9 should spell out how they make an appeal.  Mr. Simons stated the old ordinance 

11-2 E he can add hayfields and gardens back in.  Mr. Simons stated if allowed by Council he would add back what Councilor Funkhouser recommended, then advertise for the January 2011 meeting.

Motion made by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Boyd Walker for Tom Simons to proceed with making changes/recommendations to Chapter 11 and then advertise for the January 2011 meeting.    
Carried by unanimous voice vote.      
Sgt. Grimm stated the foot bridge at the river is gone.  The bridge was owned by Department of Game and Inland Fisheries.  Sgt. Grimm spoke to Gene Sowers with DGIF and they are not sure they are going to put it back.  Mr. Sowers said Town Council could write a letter and request a footbridge be put back.  Mr. Sowers stated the old bridge was unsafe and rotten.  STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin stated DEQ requires access to the affluence.  

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to send a letter to DGIF requesting the bridge be built back.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.
New Business:
Mayor Blackburn stated Mike Turner’s term for Planning Commission and Zoning Board expire December 31, 2010 and new member(s) need to be chosen.  Susan Wood was asked to serve on the Planning Commission and gave her consent.  

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner for Susan Wood to serve on the Planning Commission for the term of five (5) years.

Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

Council will come to the January 2011 meeting with name(s) to fill the five (5) year term for the Zoning Board.  
Council was given a copy of the Upper James River Basin Water Supply Plan and needs to give comments, changes, etc. to the CSPDC by January 7, 2011.  STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin stated Glasgow controls the triggers for Glasgow, not anyone else.  Mr. Rankin stated if Buena Vista, Lexington or the County declares a drought,  that does not mean Glasgow has to.  Mr. Rankin stated that the only thing he sees in the draft is the second well needs to be addressed and taken out, and when a new well is built, added back to the plan.
Councilor Shafer asked if Council needs to set up a meeting with Mr. Rankin to go over the plan so can give an answer to the CSPDC by January 7th.  Mr. Rankin stated he could go over the draft and get this information to Council before January 7th.

Mayor Blackburn stated it is time to order 2011 car and motorcycle decals.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would like to have orange or magenta.  Council gave their consent to either color and Sgt. Grimm stated orange was his 1st choice.

Councilor Walker asked if Roger Bradley is full- or part-time employee for the Town and if he will get a Christmas bonus.  Mayor Blackburn stated he is part-time and will get the Christmas bonus.   
Motion made by Boyd Walker and Seconded by Monica Dock to give Caleb Keckler $100 Christmas bonus.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Other Comments:
Councilor Clark asked who owns burned car on side of road.  Sgt. Grimm stated the fire department is doing training.  Ms. Clark thanked the employees for their hard work this year and asked when Town Hall will be closed.  Mayor Blackburn stated State is giving Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve.  Mr. Simons stated the County is also giving their employees day before Christmas Eve and the day before New Year’s Eve.  Mayor Blackburn stated Glasgow would also give employees the same days off.
Councilor Dock – no comments.

Councilor Walker – no comments.

Councilor Turner – no comments.

Councilor Funkhouser – asked Mr. Falgoust if he had any more information from the State regarding the culverts.  Mr. Falgoust stated the State is willing to work with the Town and will send their engineers to look at it.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if a date has been set for the application process.  Councilor Dock stated should have the new Council member on board before start this.  January 13, 2011 was set for Council to meet @ 6PM @ Town Hall to start going over applications for Town Manager.

Councilor Shafer asked if Council had made a decision to pay for her car.  Mrs. Shafer stated she has an estimate from County Line Collision for $829.  Councilor Clark stated if Council agrees to pay for Mrs. Shafer’s car repairs, they also need to reimburse Sgt. Grimm for 4 new tires he had to buy when the tires on his car were slashed.  Sgt. Grimm stated VML will not cover the damage done to Mrs. Shafer’s car because they were both on private property and there was no negligence on Sgt. Grimm’s part.  

Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to pay for the damage done to Councilor Shafer’s car for the amount of $829, to be paid directly to County Line Collision, and to reimburse Sgt. Grimm for his tires being slashed, approximately $200.

Majority motion passed 3-2.   

Walker – no

Clark - yes  

Dock – yes

Turner – yes

Funkhouser – no

Shafer – abstain

Sgt. Grimm stated his laptop computer crashed today and he cannot send his state reports in.  Sgt. Grimm stated the laptop has been abused and is no longer usable.  Sgt. Grimm stated Glasgow has a contract with DaPro in Roanoke for the program he uses, and he would like to have a desktop instead of a laptop.  

Motion made by Tracey Shafer and Seconded by Monica Dock to allow Sgt. Grimm to buy a new desktop computer to replace the old laptap that crashed.

Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

Meeting adjourned @ 9:00 PM for Council to go into Executive Session.

Motion made by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark to come out of Executive Session.

Motion made by Mike Turner and Seconded by Ruby Clark that Council did not discuss anything in Executive Session other than what went into Executive Session for.

Motion made by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to purchase one (1) mini laptop for Council to try.

Motion carried unanimous voice vote.
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